
July 2017 

City Manager’s Monthly Report 

    

Dan Davis 
City Manager 



Community Development Department 

 

July 2017 

• Completed the Compliance Report on 601 Deen Road for submission to the Court 

• June 27, 2017- City Manager attended an emergency hearing regarding the 601 Deen Road injunc-
tion.  Ms. Camp was given a week to bring the property in front of the privacy fence into compliance 
with City codes.  If not completed within a week, the City is to clean the property again 

 

• Released 9 new single family residence permits to DR Horton.  There are now a total of 26 building 
permits release for the Grand Reserve build out 

 

• Attended the 2020 Census Local Update of Census Addresses informational meeting in Jacksonville 

• This is an important program which allows the City to provide accurate decennial census in-
formation.  This information is then used by the Federal Government to distribute more than 
$400 billion in funds for infrastructure, programs and services.  As a result of the 2010 Cen-
sus, Florida gained representation in the Federal Government 

• In February 2018, the City will receive information from the Census Bureau.  We will then 
have only 120 days to verify and provide all address points in the City of Bunnell for every liv-
ing quarter/residential use address point.  This would include commercial properties that 
may being used for residential purposes at the time of the survey 

 

 

• Community Rating System (CRS) Pilot Program- staff has been in regular contact with the State re-
garding required amendments to our Land Development Code Chapter 10 Floodplain Manage-
ment.  The State is recommending the City adopt the State model ordinance by the end of this cal-
endar year 

Code Amendment Update: 
 

• Junk Vehicles- Gathered information from the Flagler County Tax Collector’s office regarding docu-
ments needed to obtain certificates of destruction, towing from private vs. public property and tow-
ing and storage liens.  The City will need to re-write these sections  

 

• Met with the Flagler County Humane Society to discuss necessary changes to Code of Ordinance 
Chapter 10: Animals.  Staff is working to amend the entire Chapter based upon Commissioner con-
cerns brought up during the workshops and suggestions made by the Flagler County Humane Soci-
ety to assist the animal control officers with enforcement of City ordinances.   



PZA Report 

The following items were on the June 13, 2017 PZA Agenda:    

 (These items may have already appeared on the City Commission Agenda). 
 

• Special Exception Request to allow a transitional housing project at 210 N. Fig St. The applicant, Sa-
maritan Ministries, requested permission to operate a transitional home/program for women and chil-
dren at this location.  There were several objections to this request from citizens.  The Planning Board 
denied the applicant’s request.  The applicant then appealed the decision to the City Commission 

 

• Special Exception Request to allow soil extraction/borrow pit to be located at 141 Opossum Ln. The 
applicant, Josh White Site Development & the new owner of this property, requested permission to 
have a borrow pit or do soil extraction at this location.  The previous owner was granted permission to 
conduct this type of activity in 2015.  Special exception permission does not transfer from one owner 
to the next   

 

• Special Exception Request to allow a church to operate at 207 N. Chapel St. The applicant, St. Nicholas 
Russian Orthodox Church, requested permission to operate a church at this location.  This location is 
currently operating as a daycare.  The Planning Board approved this request 

 

• Request for Site Plan Approval for expansion of 2270 S. State St. Land Management of Flagler LLC re-
cently bought this property.  They plan to modify and expand the site.  The proposed site plan met the 
requirements of the Land Development Code.  The Planning Board approved the proposed site plan  

 

• Variance Request to exceed the maximum allowable impervious lot coverage by up to 10% at 601 S. 
State St. The owner, Jennifer and Mark Ferraz, requested permission to exceed the maximum allowa-
ble impervious lot coverage and to add another storage building to this site.  The Planning Board vot-
ed to approve this request  

 
 

• Ordinance 2017-XX Changing the Future Land Use Designation of approximately .40 acres of property 
to Bunnell Commercial Medium. Applicants, David & Thea Mathen, request the land use designation 
on property they recently annexed into the City be changed to a Bunnell designation from a Flagler 
County designation.  The Planning Board approved this request  

 
 

• Ordinance 2017-XX Changing the Zoning Designation of approximately .40 acres of property to B-1, 
Business district. Applicants, David & Thea Mathen, request the zoning designation on property they 
recently annexed into the City be changed to a Bunnell designation from a Flagler County designa-
tion.  The Planning Board approved this request 

 

• Ordinance 2017-XX Amending the Bunnell Land Development Code Section 34-186 Home Occupa-
tions- The City brought forth this request to amend the existing home occupation regulations.  The 
proposed ordinance changed the number of home occupations allowed in a single dwelling and 
cleaned up other existing language.  The Planning Board approved this proposed ordinance 
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Administrative Services Department 

Information Technology 

• Coordinated the installation of the NetMotion server for the Police Department and the Fire        
Department  

• Verified the annual maintenance costs for various systems and equipment for the upcoming budget 

• Assisted Community Development with issuing multiple permits for Grand Reserve  

• Setup and assisted with issuing several LP and Natural gas permits for Grand Reserve 

• Assisted with a fee code update ordinance and various forms in the Incode system 

• Attended a product demonstration by Tyler Technologies on the new generation of their Communi-
ty Development package    

• Received and circulated the contract addendum for the web interface for the existing Community 
Development package 

• Worked with multiple departments to develop a web form that will allow contractors to request  
utility connection inspections 

• Worked with Utilities and Finance on the smart meter project,  obtaining budgetary quotes for 
hardware beyond what the vendor is providing for the project 

• Posted the 2016 Consumer Confidence Report (Water Quality Report) on the website and provided 
a link to access the report for Finance to publish on the utility bills for 3 months 

• Circulated mobile data terminals (MDTs) for the Police Department and Fire Department; double 
checking the patch associated with the recent global ransomware attacks had been installed on 
these machines 

• Attended a workshop provided by the Florida Department of Law Enforcement (FDLE) for Local 
Agency Security Officers (LASO).  The workshop is to assist agencies to prepare for the 2018 Federal 
Bureau of Investigation (FBI) Criminal Justice Information Service (CJIS) audits 

• Began the installation of projection equipment for the upgrade to the Coquina building to provide 
Wi-Fi access to the internet, and a way to connect to the projector for presentations 

• Assisted the Police Department on the system setup for the Body Worn Cameras 

Administrative Services 

 City Clerk: 

• Met with City Manager and Finance   
Director to review the departmental 
budget submission 

 

 

 

 

Human Resources:   

• Processed 1 Volunteer Firefighter 

• Conducted 2 exit interviews 

• Facilitated ICMA Retirement Plan meeting for staff 

• Assisted with Mick Cuthbertson’s retirement party 

• Met with Florida Health Care Plans, toured the new 
Palm Coast facility in Town Center 

• Assisted with the Administrative Department  
budget 
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Police Department 

July 2017 

 On June 2nd at First Friday in Flagler Beach, folks took a shot at dunking Sheriff Rick Staly, Chief Tom Fos-
ter, and Chief Matt Doughty. The winners were treated to Swillerbees Craft donuts and Coffee bar! All pro-
ceeds went to the Special Olympics Florida.  

 

Officer James Flynn’s thoroughness and good   
police work led to the arrest of a suspect from 

south Florida wanted on first degree murder 
charges.   

 
We are extremely proud of Officer James Flynn 

for his high standard of performance, outstanding 
and dedicated service to the community. He con-
tinues to be an exemplary Police Officer and 

brings credit to himself and the City of Bunnell 
Police Department.  

 

https://www.facebook.com/swillerbees/


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Police Department 
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Reminder and pass it on… 

Welcome to the Police Chief’s Corner located on the city’s website under the departments section. The 
police department’s newsletter is designed to provide information to the public on issues and topics 
that may be of interest to the community. The City of Bunnell Police Department is continually looking 
for ways to connect to the public and we hope this newsletter will serve that purpose. Future newslet-
ters will include safety topics, staff highlights, and upcoming events. Thank You. 
 

The Bunnell Police Department advo-

cates, “Building community relationships 

through integrity, trust and communication” 

and the ‘Cupcake Citation’ initiative will help 

build relationships in a positive setting.  

Community Policing and Children: Summer time ‘Cupcake Citation’ program.  

The Bunnell Police Department has teamed up with a local business owner, Theresa Tazwell, owner of 

Cupcake Café, to be on the look out all good kids in our neighborhoods.  Our Officers will issue a 

Cupcake Citation good for one free cupcake to all kids observed doing the right thing.  The “Recipe 

for a Citation” is detailed on the citation: 

• Be Respectful  

• Be Honest 

• Be Responsible 

• Be Grateful 

• Be Kind 

This program gets the Officers out of their vehicles and encourages the following: 

• Promotes a positive one-on-one experience with a police officer 

• The kids see officers as friends and mentors 

• Help build bridges of trust, understanding and civic responsibility 

• And is an investment in our community 

http://www.bunnellcity.us/cob-pd-chief.aspx


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

Keep your eyes on this site for       

the  upcoming City Engineer’s  

Report.   
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• Worked with Public Works on identifying 
outdated equipment for surplus 

• Met with City Manager and Finance      
Director to create annual budget 

• Provided a PowerPoint presentation  at 
the June 26th City Commission Workshop 
to address issues the department is facing 
in the upcoming budget and the need to 
create a long term plan for 5 and 10 years.  

 

 

 

 

 

 

Engineering Fire Department 

Solid Waste: 

• Welcome back Mike McGrath! 

• Working on budgets  

Parks & Recreation: 

• City parks are now being staffed 7-days a 
week and things are looking up!  The re-
strooms are cleaner and the there is less 
vandalism 

• Staff has received several positive com-
ments from the citizens on how nice the 
parks look 

Fleet: 

• Assisted the auctioneer in compiling in-
formation on trucks and equipment 

Public Works  Updates: 

• Started preparing roads for paving 

• Summer is in full swing, keeping  the   
crews busy with mowing and median 
maintenance 

• Swale work is going well 

• Prepared for the upcoming auction 

Public Works  



Utilities Department 

Staff Updates: 

• Congratulations to Morris Long for pass-
ing his Water Distribution Exam and be-
coming licensed with the State of Florida 

 

• Utility Manager, Mike Baldwin, attended 
a week long course and received his 
Wastewater Collections License from 
FWPCOA 

 

• Held a farewell cookout for Maintenance 
Tech Manny Portela 

 

• Posted full-time Maintenance Tech 
Trainee position 

 

Projects: 

• Accepted delivery of the new 300KW 
Emergency Power Generator at the WTP 

 

• Staff working on the final stages of the 
WTP construction closeout documents 

 

• New development in grand reserve has 
increased activity in Utilities Department 

 

• Worked with Tomoka Construction on 
the repair of force main break at Atlantis 

 

• Upgrade sample pumps at the WWTP 
and installed  in weather resistant shed 
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Service: 

Utility Crews Responded to: 

• Service Projects/Problems:  2 

 

• New Sewer/Water Connections:  9 

 

• Meter Calibrations: 2 (all verified accurate) 

• Installed 88 Smart Meters with antennas 

 

Administration 

• Submitted bi-weekly reports to SJRWMD for Re-
claim Expansion Program 

 

• Published the 2016 Water Quality Report online 
and noted it on Utility Bills - Link:  http://
www.bunnellcity.us/docs/utilities/cob-
2016ccr.pdf 

 

• Met with James Troiano of SJRWMD and toured 
the Reclaim Project and discussed future projects 

 

• Created draft Resolution to change the meter in-
stallation rates 

 

• Met with vendor for tower meter reading system 

 

• Attended SJRWMD Governing Board Meeting 
Tuesday, June 13 and was proud to discover the 
City was awarded the Cost-Share Grant 

 

 

 

http://www.bunnellcity.us/docs/utilities/cob-2016ccr.pdf
http://www.bunnellcity.us/docs/utilities/cob-2016ccr.pdf
http://www.bunnellcity.us/docs/utilities/cob-2016ccr.pdf


Finance Focus 

BUDGET PERFORMANCE FISCAL YEAR 2017 

July 2017 

The end of June 2017 completes 75% of the fiscal year.  Revenues in the General fund are above an-

ticipated levels for this point in the year.  It should be noted that 75% of ad valorem tax revenue is 

collected in the first quarter of the fiscal year.  Also, building related fees are greater than anticipat-

ed due to increases in building activities.   

The Water Sewer fund operating revenue is slightly above anticipated levels because of the collec-

tion of unbudgeted impact fees related to increased building activities.  The Solid Waste fund oper-

ating revenues are slightly above anticipated levels due to timing of School Board bill issuance.  



Finance Focus 

BUDGET PERFORMANCE FISCAL YEAR 2017 

July 2017 

General Fund salary and benefit costs are slightly lower than expected due to delays in construc-

tion expenses associated with paving and lower than expected capital expenditures for projects 

such as the Commerce Parkway.  These expenditure delays are due to the delivery timing of the 

projects.    

Water and Sewer Fund project costs are lower than expected due to timing of the project activi-

ties.  Also the expected purchase of small equipment has not yet occurred. 

Solid Waste Fund salary and benefits and contract services are higher than expected due to ex-

penses associated with Hurricane Matthew.  The other Solid Waste fund operating expenditures 

are at expected levels.  

The City anticipates FEMA and State reimbursement for 87.5% of Hurricane Matthew Solid 

Waste expenditures.    The City’s required match for hurricane expenditures is 12.5% or about 

$25,000.  In an effort to preserve City reserves, we have asked City Departments to closely moni-

tor their annual budget.   



We are making Progress 
 

• Finance continues to work with the State and FEMA on the requests for assistance, for the City’s 

Hurricane related costs. None of the surrounding local governments have received funding for 

Hurricane Matthew.  We do not expect cost reimbursements until next calendar year 
 

• The fiscal year 2016 audit is complete and reflected significant improvements in regards to the are-

as noted by the auditors in the fiscal year 2015 
 

• The City’s Insurance provider has changed insurance adjustors, therefore the reimbursement for 

the claim for the damage due to flooding that occur in City Hall due to the damaged fire sprinkler 

head has been delayed  
 

• Staff and Utilities staff have identified budget funds to continue the smart meter conversion this 

fiscal year.  The Commission recently approved additional expenditures for this project 
 

• The budget planning process for fiscal year 2018 started full force in June.  The Departments have 

met with Finance and the City Manager to develop the new recommendation.  The budget plan 

will include a new pay plan designed to improve the City’s process as recommended by the         

auditors 
 

• Staff is working with Utilities staff in developing a Debris Management plan for submission to FE-

MA.  This plan will document actions that would be taken regarding debris in the case of an emer-

gency 
 

• Staff members attended Government Finance Officer’s Boot camp and intensive workshop that 

introduces basics of accounting and financial reporting for governments 
 

• Staff has performed the annual bad debt and lien review of utility accounts.  Results will be pro-

vided at a Commission meeting in August 
 

• Finance started the annual insurance renewal process  
 

• Staff developed a draft Travel Policy 
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Fiscal Year 2016 

The audit of fiscal year 2016 is complete. Increases to unrestricted reserves 

were realized in both the General Fund and Water and Sewer Fund.  The 

Solid Waste fund showed a slight increase for fiscal year 2016.  However, we 

the unrestricted fund balance still reflected a negative position.   



 

 

• Local Mitigation Strategy (LMS) grant program - The City sub-

mitted a project for hardening City Hall 

 

• St. John’s River Water Management  District (SJWMD) Re-

claim Water Main Extension - The contract for the Engineering Design Services has been ap-

proved by the Commission.  Contract awarded to Alliant Engineering 

 

• St. John’s River Water Management District (SJRWMD) Wastewater Improvements– Re-

ceived $266,000 to make improvements to the Waste Water Treatment Plant and build a Rapid 

Infiltration Basin.  This grant will be critical to getting the consent order lifted 

 

• Community Development Block Grant (CDBG) Southside Sewer Rehab- Awaiting contract 

execution by the Florida Department of Economic Opportunity 

 

• Florida Recreation Development Assistance Program (FRDAP) 

• Booe St. Park-Agreement received from Florida Dept. of Environmental Protection 

(FDEP). City engineer and public works working on design and layout of the park 

• Heritage Trail Park- City has received notice of Commencement 

 

• Florida Department of Transportation (FDOT) Commerce Parkway-Final disbursement re-

quest sent to FDOT for the design phase 

 

• Volunteer Fire Assistance Grant Florida Forest Service-A matching grant of $10,000 was 

awarded.  Tires for the brush truck have been purchased.  Remaining funds will be used for pro-

tective gear 

 

• Hurricane Loss Mitigation Program (HLMP) formerly called Residential Construction 

Mitigation Program (RCMP) - Construction was completed on 9 homes. This will close the 

2016 grant cycle 

 

• Community Oriented Policing Services (COPS)-Finance assisted the Police Department in 

preparing paperwork for application to this grant program.  If awarded the grant would reim-

burse the City for 75% of salary and benefits for 2 new Police Officers 

July 2017 

Grants Status 


